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March 5, 2024 
         
Steven G. Asin 
Bethesda, MD 20817 

 
TESTIMONY ON SB0134/HB0297 - POSITION: FAVORABLE 

Office of the Attorney General – Correctional Ombudsman Unit 
 

TO: Chair Clippinger, Vice Chair Bartlett, and members of the Judiciary Committee 

FROM: Steven G. Asin, 6019 Dellwood Pl, Bethesda, MD 20817 

My name is Steven G. Asin. I am a resident of District 16. I am submitting this testimony in 
support SB0134/HB0297, Office of the Attorney General – Correctional Ombudsman Unit. 

I am a 73-year-old attorney whose career and retirement have been devoted to providing 
representation to persons charged with or convicted of crimes who cannot afford to retain a 
lawyer to represent them.  My experience has shown me that real and lasting criminal justice 
reform requires a change in the way criminal legal system actors view the individuals whose 
fates they determine.  They need to see them as more than the worst thing they have ever 
done, and as fully human as their own sons and daughters, nieces and nephews, and close 
friends and relatives.  If we view the men and women confined in Maryland’s prisons in this 
way, then the existing conditions of their confinement become intolerable, and we are called 
upon to take reasonable actions to remedy them.  The establishment of a Correctional 
Ombudsman not only holds the promise of redressing immediate unwarranted harms suffered 
by individuals, but also of becoming a source of unbiased, objective data on the conditions and 
practices in Maryland correctional institutions that can guide future reforms.  

To help inform you regarding the conditions in Maryland’s prisons, I have included with this 
submission correspondence from six Jessup Correctional Institution inmates:  Dominic I. King, 
Steven M. Johnson, Anthony Johnson, Terry L. Carter, Ibrahim (Gerald) Dennis, and Deriation 
Kent. 

• Mr. King has been incarcerated for 25 years.  He discusses the use and misuse of illicit 
prescription drugs being tolerated by correctional officers, officers asleep on duty, roach 
infestations, the lack of emergency communication systems, delays in responding to 
medical needs, leaky ceilings and black mold, the need for mental health services, and a 
lack of communication and cultural competency among correctional and nursing staff.   

• Mr. Steven Johnson has been incarcerated for 43 years.  He describes mistreatment of 
visitors, retaliation for reporting abuse, medical complaints, and various other situations 
that could be addressed by a correctional ombudsman. 

• Mr. Anthony Johnson has been incarcerated for 36 years. He describes failures in 
disciplinary proceedings and related processes. 

• Mr. Carter has been incarcerated for 27 years.  He urges that he has witnessed 
persistent and routine issues with mental and physical medical treatment, unsanitary 
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conditions of mold and insect and rodent infestation, and failures in addressing drug use 
by inmates. 

• Mr. Dennis reports inadequate medical assistance, issues with segregation practices, 
and poor maintenance of facilities. 

• Mr. Kent has been incarcerated for 30 years.  He highlights unlawful inmate deaths that 
have occurred because of poorly trained and ineffectual staff as well as airborne mold 
infestations. 

I encourage you to read the correspondence from these individuals and I respectfully urge this 
committee to return a favorable report on SB0134/HB0297. 


















